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“Look at how a single candle can both defy and define the darkness…” 

Anne Frank 

The enchanted spirits of Vincente de Fora and Kate the Chandler strolled arm in arm 
through the February night, much as they’d done almost two hundred years prior. 
Though New York had grown, the soft, tree-shrouded night felt familiar. Their first 
home had not been so very far from here; back when the New World was far more new,
and the woods were dark and deep, haunted by spirits other than them.

“This night looks chill, mon chérie. It reminds me of the doeskin boots you once made 
for me.” Kate smiled up at her handsome husband of a man, as they walked. “Our first 
winter together in this new place.”

“With beaded tops and lined with rabbit fur. To keep your toes from freezing. I 
remember, ma belle,” he replied, keeping easy pace with her shorter steps as they 
moved steadily among the deep pines towards the edge of the park. “Like it was only 
yesterday.”



Kate leaned closer as they walked onwards. No branches moved, not one drifting 
snowflake was disturbed by their shadowy passing. They left no trace of their passage. 
For no ghost could.

“It was very kind of you.” She traced his leonine cheek with the back of one fair finger.

He chuckled at her compliment. “The gift may have been self-serving. They were to 
keep your cold feet from settling in the middle of my back at night, as we lay huddled 
together, trying to keep warm.”

She laughed with him, the sound like airy music, in his fur-traced ears. He would never
tire of hearing her laugh. Never. He knew that two more centuries of togetherness 
wouldn’t change that. Eternity was too short a time to share all with this woman who 
had saved him, from his unusual body to his deeply benighted soul.

“Ah, so now I know why a poor doe and a little rabbit had to give me a pair of boots. 
Your strong back was averse to the cold!”

“I promise you they hap’ly surrendered, when I told them how great was my need,” he 
teased, watching as a gibbous moon traced soft light through her hair. 

She’d been a novice then, that long-ago day he’d first met her. And she became a wife, 
mother and grandmother long before the day he’d died in her arms. His wife. His 
children’s mother. His grandchildren’s grandmother. Incredible years, full of love, 
and… miracles.

He had another one of those to show her. He could barely wait to tell her.

Unaware of his rising excitement, Kate lifted her gaze to the moon, and the soft swirls 
of snowflakes falling against her memories of other such walks. She shrugged deeper 
into her full length, fur-edged cloak. The memory of those long ago days of cold 
shivered through her inner warmth.

“Remember our huge bed?” she asked, on a sigh. “Surely you could have escaped my 
fell clutches!” she teased back, as he guided her unerringly toward a certain apartment 
building. One with a particular balcony. “If you had wished to do so.”

“Our bed?” he asked, one dark eyebrow arching skyward. 



That bed had been his greatest gift to his beloved. Very specific memories of 
lovemaking returned to him. You taught me that I could be a man in that bed, and not 
a beast. Of course I remember it. Only too well... 

“Our bed I remember more than the boots. More than… anything, little one.” He 
stopped walking, and Kate felt the mood between them change, from one of teasing to 
one of romance. 

Her great lion of a husband still chased her through the woods, sometimes, as he had 
when they were young. Would this be such a night? The thrill of the chase thrummed 
anew throughout her being. Of course she would eventually allow him to catch her, 
when they were both spent of breath and laughing.

“I remember everything. Everything…” Vincente whispered, his low voice full of 
meaning. “I will, always…”

“Ah, Belle Homme, as do I.” She smiled into the deep brown depths of eyes so dark, 
they looked nearly black. 

As she reached up to run her hands up his firm chest, the sleeve of her flounced blouse 
fell down, revealing three scarred lines, the only time he’d ever hurt her, accidentally. 
They both considered it a love token, between them.

She went up on tiptoe for a kiss, and he gave her one. Long and deep, it spoke of all the
years they’d lived together, and then the other years, after. When she was done, he took
her wrist and planted his unusual mouth upon it, then spared another light kiss for her 
scarred forearm. 

Vincente sighed, his tongue sweeping a path back and forth across her soft skin. She 
was ever his love. He returned to her wrist, where her pulse bucked against his 
questing touch. Her excitement quickened within the bond they shared, shivering like 
sheet lightning.

“And you brought me out for a walk on a chilly night in February, because…?” she 
gasped. Her husband never suggested a stroll through the park without a reason.

“You don’t feel the chill. Not really,” he replied, knowing their immortal selves were 
beyond such things.

He lifted his eyes from her wrist to gaze at her. He could never tire of looking.



“No…” his love admitted. “Only the memory now. But I know it’s there. I can see it all
around us. What is it, Vincente?” she asked. A very familiar honey blonde eyebrow 
raised, in question.

“Can it be that she who was once dedicated to the church has forgotten the feast of St. 
Valentine?” he asked, knowing she hadn’t. “I have a gift for you, Beloved.”

“Valentine’s Day! A present? But… we don’t give each other gifts, now, my husband. 
Or have you found a way to get me another pair of boots? Made of ether, perhaps?” 
She smiled still, as she looked up at him.

“Better than boots. Better than anything. Ever. Look up, my wild rose. Look up, and 
see.”

Kate looked up to where he indicated, and to a certain extent, she knew what she would
see. She and her husband had sometimes watched the little balcony far above them. 
They’d even visited it, once or twice, when Vincent and Catherine were sleeping.

The living room doors swept open, and a soft yellow light spilled out of the apartment, 
as Catherine and Vincent strolled out onto the balcony stones. He was wrapped in his 
customary cloak, and she, in a soft, deeply fringed shawl meant to keep February’s 
chill at bay. She lit a cluster of three candles, on her patio table, before turning back to 
him, the one who stood so tall and broad behind her, watching her every move. 
Without a word, she went happily into his eagerly spread arms.

How precious they looked. Heads bowed close together, they spoke in low whispers, at
first, and after a while, simply stood there, gazing either at each other, or up at the 
moon.



A fitful moon, Vincente thought. Not so unlike the night that changed our fates, 
forever.

“They look well,” Kate observed, as they both beheld Vincent, and their very great-
granddaughter. She was the image of Kate, in her soft, even features and slim form.

“They do. Very well. Do you see any difference, from when we visited them last?” 
Vincente asked, knowing that there was one. Each wore a plaited band on the third 
finger of their left hand. Vincent left his gloves off whenever he could, now, just for 
the sake of looking at his with wonder.

“Married…” Kate breathed, as she watched her great-granddaughter’s husband wrap 
one arm around his wife’s chest and settle his great hand on her shoulder, drawing her 
close against his huge body once more. Catherine reached up to hold his wrist. Her ring
also gleamed, in the soft moonlight. “They have married, my love! My spell worked!”

“As well you knew they would, when you nudged them toward it,” Vincente adopted a 
pose similar to Vincent’s, and embraced his wife. “How could they not?”

“Nudged? I nudged?” Kate laughed. Katherine the Chandler was delighted, even as she
denied her involvement.

“The dreams, your special recipe for scent. Of course you nudged.” Vincente brushed a
soft kiss across her crown, much the same way Vincent did, for his Catherine.

“Our favored scent. From the pages of a book,” she marveled. “My old recipe book.”

Vincent loosened his grip on Catherine’s shoulder and rubbed her arms, chafing them 
to keep her warm. Though her lavender shawl was lovely, it was perhaps not the best 
thing to ward off the nip in the air. Still, she seemed extremely content, just as she was.
Content, and… more.

“Your book. Our life. Do you like your gift?” Vincente asked, watching with approval 
as the blonde lion of a man on the balcony dropped his arm and opened his cloak to 
pull the edges around his love, settling her firm against his broad chest to keep her 
from getting cold.

“How long?” Kate asked, wondering where they’d been and what they’d been up to, 
when the nuptials had occurred.



“I’m thinking not long after that night they … explored… the Chandlery together,” 
Vincente replied, content with the euphemism. They both knew that Vincent and 
Catherine’s first intimate time had been in the tunnel Chandlery.

“Our granddaughter is bold.” She brushed a loving kiss on his dark, soft-bearded 
cheek. “It’s a lovely present, to know that they have wed. Merci, mon amour. Do you 
think she returns there, to make more candles?” Kate asked, wondering if the trio 
burning on the table had been poured by Catherine’s own hand, or had come from 
elsewhere.

“She may have,” Vincente replied, holding her close. “Then again, perhaps not. She is 
very busy… making something else,” he said mysteriously.

“Oh?” Kate asked.

“That they are wed is not my gift to you, ma petite. Watch,” Vincente instructed, 
continuing to direct her gaze at the love-struck couple on the balcony.

Katherine the Chandler, onetime French novice and wax-carver, beloved of the 
Portuguese Vincente de Fora, (Vincente Outside the Walls) looked up to where her 
namesake and near mirror image stood, watching the moon with her own lion of a man.
She knew they’d both been fortunate women, and that an odd thread of coincidence 
and a stronger one of blood, bound their existence together. Her view was as clear as 
the crisp, February night.

It was then that she saw Vincent do something he hadn’t, before. His arm slid gently 
down Catherine’s arm, and came to rest protectively, just beneath the slightest swell of 



her belly. Her hand joined his, overtop, and they stood there in blissful peace, holding 
the special Valentine’s Day to themselves.

Katherine knew what that posture meant. The whole world knew what it meant. 
Catherine Chandler, onetime corporate attorney and fighter for justice, beloved of 
Vincent of the Tunnels, daughter and wife, was going to become a mother. She was 
pregnant. She kissed the clawed hand that still held her shoulder, while she kept his 
other one to the soft swell of her abdomen.

“She’s… she’s expecting a child. And she is supremely happy,” Kate breathed, 
knowing she was seeing the picture of perfect joy. Vincent whispered in her ear. Even 
from here, the spirit couple knew he’d just said “‘I love you.’”

From below, Kate made a connection. “Oh, Vincente… the candles… no wonder there 
are three.”

Vincente glanced at the cluster of candles, and realized its significance. Three candles, 
clustered together, a tall, medium, and shorter one. They burned steadily. They were a 
father, mother, and child, of light. 

“Clever.” He smiled. “And yes. She is indeed with child. His child,” Vincente agreed, 
proud that he and his wife had helped to build this little Amazon of a woman. “She’ll 
have to be brave. Like you were.”

Above, Vincent brushed a loving kiss across the top of his wife’s head.

“She will be. As I was.” Kate was sure of it. “And she’ll have him, with her. Oh, 
Vincente. Feel how much they love each other!”

His tiny wife opened her mind to the bond flowing between the couple on the balcony, 
and Vincente joined her.

Peace. Love. Deep, like the deepest river, and wide, like the ocean they’d crossed to 
reach American shores. He knew it. He felt it. Great love. Great passion, with a fierce 
desire to protect. That, and more. That, and life, growing between them...

Vincent turned Catherine in his arms, carefully, keeping one hand on her abdomen, all 
the while. The gentle kiss he gave her would have warmed the most arctic of nights.

Vincente, in turn, turned his own wife in his arms, and embraced her as he’d done in 
their youth. His kiss had always had the power to make her sweet knees tremble, and 



even after two hundred years, he never tired of the sensation. Her mouth opened on a 
sigh, and the smell of jasmine exploded around them, in the winter air.

“Ma Belle. Ma bon cheri’. We still live. We still… run,” he whispered over her swollen
lips, referring to the new life that stirred, above them. Their next generation. The first 
one. “We will always be, as long as we love…”

“We will and we do.” Her familiar green eyes gleamed with happy tears. “We are for 
always, Belle Homme.” She looked over his shoulder to the flickering light. “But… the 
candles are wrong.”

Vincente smiled, just a little puzzled by her. “And how can a candle be wrong?” he 
asked, brushing her forehead with an indulgent kiss, and turning to look where she did.
“The wax was poured evenly. The light… shines from them, clear enough.”

Katherine smiled a secret smile, just as the jasmine fragrance reached Vincent’s 
sensitive nose.

We have company, he realized. He was content that they did.

“It isn’t the quality. It is the number,” Katherine stated. She looked up at her 
magnificent husband. “I felt it when we touched their bond.”

Vincente, realizing he’d felt it as well, knew what his incandescent wife was about to 
say before she said it:

“I think she’s carrying twins. There shouldn’t be three candles on the table, mon 
amour.”

“There should be four…” They both said it together.

And by the time the next Valentine’s Day came around, there was…




